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BL  Bill, we want to continue from the first interview and perhaps we could begin by talking 
about your roles in international education.  
 
WA  Well, I have a long history of participation in international education because when I was 17, 
I went with my mother to Norway and was a high school student there for a semester and then I 
went back one summer to an international summer school.  And when I completed my service in 
the Air Force in 1954, I went to France as a Fulbright exchange student at the University of 
Bordeaux and spent a year there.  I also taught American and French students in Paris and French 
students in Nice.   

So I had a long history, even before I came to Brockport, in international education.  So I 
had a NIH fellowship in Paris in 1973/1974, on leave from being Dean of Social Sciences in 
Brockport.  When I returned from I issued an invitation to members of the Social Sciences faculty 
for proposals for offering overseas programs for Brockport students, and I received two proposals. 
One from the History Department, Gene McCreary and Bob Smith for a program in Paris and one 
from John Kramer of the Sociology Department and a member of its summer faculty, John Halsey.  
I approved both of those programs and they were started.  And the one in Paris was unique 
because it was an English language program for American students that was free standing, not 
dependent on French institutions.  And the one in England was run by John Halsey whom I hired 
first to teach a summer course in 1974.  And he retired from here just a couple of years ago. So he 
came for three months and stayed for about 40 years. 

 
The program is Paris continued and in 1983, I went over as a partner with Gene McCreary 

to run the program and I offered basically, two courses.  Our program was set up so that students 
took a French language course for six hours.  We offered three levels beginning, intermediate and 
advanced, and a social sciences course.  Gene McCreary offered one in French history.  And I 
offered in one semester a course on European political institutions. The other semester I offered a 
course on international institutions and the European community. And I believed that offering a 
course abroad should take full advantage of the opportunities for special forms of education.  So I 
set up my European political institutions course in such a way that we spent three weeks in Paris, 
studying British Government.  Then we went to Britain for a week of field study visits.  We went 
to the Cabinet Office, to the House of Commons, and the House of Lords. We interviewed a 
member of the House of Commons.  We went to the Confederation of British Industry and to the 
Trade Union Congress.  Then we went back to Paris and we studied German government for three 
weeks.  And then we went to Germany, and did the same sorts of visits in Germany, and back to 
Paris, and spent the last part of the semester on French politics and government and doing field 
study visits in Paris.   

And then in the spring semester, I offered a course in international institutions and the 
European community.  And we followed a similar program.  We spent several weeks in Paris in 



classroom work, and then we took two field trips, one to Geneva where we visited the European 
headquarters of the United Nations, the International Labor Organization, the European Free Trade 
Association, and GATT, which is now the World Trade Organization.  And, we went to 
Strasbourg and visited the Council of Europe and the institutions of the European community in 
Strasbourg, the European Parliament. And then we went to Luxembourg and visited the European 
Court of Justice, and the European Bank. 

Then we made a second trip. We went to Brussels, visited the European Commission, in 
the European Parliament in Brussels, the European Council, and the NATO headquarters.  Then 
we went to the Hague and visited the International Court of Justice.  And then I took my students 
to a small town in northern Germany, near the Dutch border and they spent the weekend with a 
German family.  And we also visited a manufacturing plant there and learned how they dealt with 
the European Community, and then back to Paris and finished up with classroom work.  I was told 
that I was the only one who did that kind of field study for American students.  So I think it was a 
unique educational experience for those students. 
 

BL  How many students did you have on the program? 
 

WA  Well, it varied.  There was a health scare one time that reduced the number of students, but 
we usually had about 30 students.  They were divided between the historian and me.  
  And then I went back a second time from 1989 to 1991 with Barbara Jancar as my partner, 
and I did the same sorts of things.  And also, I offered a one credit required course, for all the 
students on Paris.  I felt as long as they were living in Paris, they should learn as much as possible 
about the city so I offered that course also. 
 

BL  Okay, thank you. The logistics of that sound overwhelming.  But what a wonderful 
experience for the students.  You said you have given a number of gifts to both the college and to 
the community as well, if you could tell us about those? 
 

WA I've had some surplus funds that I felt I could put to good use through donations for various 
projects at the college. And I tried to serve two purposes with them.  One is I wanted to use my 
donations to make the campus more interesting and more attractive. And second, I wanted to use 
my gifts to memorialize my late wife Monika.  
 

I’ll start with the first one.  We had a faculty member in the English Department, Phil Gerber, 
who was a specialist on early 20th century American literature.  And through his studies, he 
became acquainted with James Sibley Watson in Rochester, a wealthy man and Harvard graduate, 
who had been a roommate of E. E. Cummings, when he was a Harvard student, and remained a 
close friend of his and he edited Dial magazine which was a journal for the avant garde literary 
world in the early 20th century.  Cummings was not very good at managing his money and 
Watson was very good at managing his money and he had a lot more than Cummings had.  And so 
he helped Cummings frequently financially, and in gratitude, Cummings, who was a painter as 
well as a poet and he thought of himself as much a painter as a poet, though nobody else did, 
donated a number of his paintings to Watson in gratitude for the financial help he got from him.  
And Gerber persuaded Watson to donate 72 of those artworks to the College, but they sat in 
storage for a number of years.  Nobody really knew what to do with them.  When Frank Short 
became Dean of that area in the college, he set about to do something about it. He wanted to get 
them restored.  I got word of this project.  So I told Frank that I would sponsor some of those 
paintings for their restoration, but only if they were going to be placed on exhibit. I didn't want 
them just put back in storage.  And he said that some of those paintings were on paper, and they 



do not hold up well when they're on exhibit.  So he'd have to consult with his committee about 
what to do about it. And he got back to me and said the committee said that they would put the 
paintings on exhibit in rotation so that none of them were on permanent exhibit.  None of them at 
least the paper ones are on exhibit for very long.  So I sponsored three of those paintings including 
a Cummings self portrait.  It turns out two of them, the self portrait and a woodland scene, are on 
permanent display in the liberal arts building, I think, probably they are not on paper so they can 
be kept on permanent display.  

And then another project of mine for making the campus more interesting was to arrange for 
the restoration and installation of an early work by Albert Paley, who is generally regarded as one 
of the leading metal sculptors in the world. And he was on the Brockport faculty for 14 years and 
during that time, he produced this sculpture, it's called “Conclave”, to be placed at an installation 
in Rochester. And later they needed the space where that sculpture was for something else. And it 
was donated to the college. And at the time, we had an interim acting president who didn't really 
want to make any decisions about what to do about this sculpture. And so it lay in some college 
land on Redman road, and I learned about it and offered to pay for the restoration and installation 
if it could be placed on the campus. 

Well at the time, the President and a certain Vice President for Administration didn't like the 
idea of having that sculpture on campus.  It's kind of an obelisk and therefore it was interpreted as 
a phallic symbol.  And I think that may be the reason that they didn't want it on campus. But then 
we had a change in administration, and a new vice president who had a much more positive 
attitude, and a president who yielded to reality.  And it was restored and installed and it cost me 
$38,000 to have that done.  

 And there was another aesthetic project that I had in mind.  The Fine Arts Building has at the 
main entrance a very large expanse of glass.  And I thought it would be an ideal place to have 
those windows become stained glass windows, and so I proposed that but the denizens of the 
building didn't like the idea because they thought it would make the lobby too dark.  And since it 
was their building, I was uncomfortable insisting on it.  

So instead, when Zurab Tsereteli produced the two major sculptures for the college campus, I 
thought one of them could stand some enhancement.  I will tell a little bit about how those 
sculptures came about. Well, Mirko Pylyshenko, who was chair of the Art Department at the time 
was of Ukrainian ancestry, Ukrainian birth actually, and he was able somehow to travel in the 
Soviet Union when nobody else could.  And Mirko is a very congenial, gregarious guy.  So he 
would frequently tell the people whom he met there that if they were ever able to arrange to come 
to America that they should come to visit him.  And so one day he got a phone call from Kennedy 
Airport. from Zurab Tsereteli, who had the reputation of being the number two leading artist in the 
Soviet Union, and said, “Mirko, I'm at Kennedy Airport.  Could you come and pick me up?”  
Well, he couldn't do that, but we did arrange for Tsereteli to come to campus.  And he came with a 
large portfolio of examples of his artwork and a proposal to arrange for a sculpture that would be 
300 feet high to be placed on the Brockport campus. Well, Al Brown said, we can never manage 
to do that because it would block out the sunset for half of the city of Rochester. We couldn't even 
afford to get it transported from New York City.  

So Zurab said “not a problem. I'll come up with something else”. So he went back to the 
Soviet Union. And the next summer which was 1979, he came to came to Brockport with a 
proposal for two sculptures. One was to be called “joy to the children of the world”. But it was 
really a celebration of the International Special Olympics which were held in Brockport in 1979. 
And it consists of five stick figures, the symbol for the International Special Olympics. And they 
are placed around the fountain and encircled by a concrete base.  The base is just gray concrete.  I 



understood that he had intended to come back the following summer 1980 and add decorative 
ceramic tile to that base, which would be a lot more attractive than the gray that that was there 
then.   

But in the meantime, the Soviet Union invaded Afghanistan and relations between the United 
States and the Soviet Union went into deep freeze, and Zurab was not allowed to come back.  
After that he lost interest in the project and that decorative ceramic tile never arrived.  So I 
proposed that we should go ahead and put decorative ceramic tile on. Well, because artists don't 
want their work tampered with without their permission, I made several efforts to get in touch with 
Zurab get to get his permission to do that.  The College did receive from Zurab a letter, but he was 
confused about what we wanted to do.  And when we tried to contact him to clear up that 
confusion, we never were able to get any response from him.  So we decided to go ahead anyway 
and hope that he didn't object.  But it turned out that it was far too expensive, like half a million 
dollars, to put decorative ceramic tile on there.  So Jennifer Hecker, who chaired the Arts 
Committee for the campus, proposed that we hire an artist to paint with epoxy paint on that 
cement base, and therefore, get a more attractive base with painting rather than ceramic tile.  So 
that's what was done.  And a Brockport graduate, who's become quite a successful professional 
artist was hired to do that.  And he came up with a design that would pick up on the water theme 
of the pool.  And that's what happened and I paid to have that done.   

I should mention in passing, that one thing that came out when we were working on that 
project was that the sculptures are deteriorating.  They were not adequately protected from 
corrosion.  I have suggested that if they eventually become too deteriorated to be kept in place, as 
the panels depict athletes performing, that those panels could be placed on the on the brick wall of 
Tuttle Hall.  They could decorate the brick walls if they no longer can decorate the fountain.  And 
the fountain would still be attractive.  You would still have a pool with the fountain in the middle, 
and we still have the epoxy paint painting on the base.   

Another contribution that I've made to the aesthetics of the campus is in the nursing building.  
There are two glass sculptures above the main entrance on the interior wall of the main entrance 
and several other works of art in the building that I arranged to pay for and also in the process 
arranged to have all those works of art as a memorial to Monika.  And also a room in the building 
is dedicated to her.  It's a community health room, which was her specialty in nursing, then called 
public health, now called Community Health.  It has some objects in it from her siblings and from 
me that memorialize Monika.  I also endowed a scholarship for a nursing student in Monika’s 
memory. 
 

BL Would you like to talk about the contributions you've made to the Village? 
 
WA  Oh, yes, this relates both to the college and the community as it goes back to when Maryann 
Thorpe was mayor in the late 1990s.  She commissioned a study of Brockport’s canal front to 
propose ways in which it might be enhanced.  And the architects that did the study included in 
their proposal that a large stone and frame building on Clinton Street on the canal, become a small 
hotel or a bed and breakfast or small conference center.  So when Josephine Matela became 
succeeded Maryann, she thought it would be a more valuable asset to the community if it were to 
become a museum.   

So I got a grant from our Certified Local government Program to have a feasibility study of 
converting it to a museum and we hired a specialist to do that.  He came up with a proposal that 
would have required $2.7 million to convert the building to be suitable for a museum.  And then, 
with another grant, we hired a historic preservation architect to do a feasibility study of equipping 



it to be a museum.  If the building was suitable for museums it still wasn't a museum. Now you 
had to equip it for a museum.  And he came up with an estimate that raised the total cost to 
produce a museum in that building to $4 million.  And he also estimated that even using a 
maximum of volunteer personnel, it would cost $50,000 a year to operate the museum, even if you 
were able to charge admission.  No museum in the world, survives financially on admissions.  So 
that made the museum project totally impractical.  
  So I came up with the idea of instead of having a museum in a building, of having a museum 
in the community, a museum without walls.  Thus we created the Brockport Community Museum 
which has a permanent charter from the State of New York and I was President of its Board for 10 
years.  We came up with three ways in which we would achieve that result.  One was to create 
outdoor interpretive panels on Brockport history at various sites in the community.  I think we 
now have 12 or 13 of them.  And also that we would have museum display cases in interior venues 
throughout the community, and we have now nine of them.  Three interpretive panels are on 
campus including one in front of Hartwell Hall and one in in the lobby of the Allen Administration 
Building.  I still chair the committee for exterior displays, which is  the one that creates these 
interpretive panels.  

And then we also have museum cases.  One is in Drake Library.  And I'm on the committee 
that works with those museum cases which we rotate.  We have exhibits on various aspects of 
Brockport history.  They rotate every four months among museum cases so the people who 
frequent those locations have several options to see displays on Brockport history.  Another 
member of the committee and I do those rotations.  So that's some ways in which my work on 
improving the aesthetics of the Village has spilled over onto the campus. 

Well, so now to take up the community aspects. Alongside the Brockport Community 
Museum we had a Walk Bike Brockport Action Group.  This was an official committee of the 
village.  It was inspired by a man named Mark Fenton, the son of a retired faculty member at the 
college, Richard Fenton, who was in the Economics Department.  And Mark Fenton had a 
television program on Public Television promoting outdoor exercise by Americans.  When he was 
visiting his parents here, he met with some Brockport people and proposed that we take an active 
part in promoting outdoor exercise for Brockporters.  And so the Walk Bike Action Group was 
formed.  And I was a member of that. And that group also had a subcommittee on arts and 
aesthetics.  And I was a member of that; it was a small committee of five or six members, and we 
raised money and provided the financing for a number of art works in the village.  One is the large 
sculpture on the Canal built by Bill Stewart, a retired member of the Art Department at the 
College, called “Howdee”. That's Bill's name for it.  And another project was a Jennifer Hecker 
sculpture on Remembrance Park on Park Avenue. It is a fairly large metal sculpture.   

We also sponsored a mural on the DPW building by Stacy Kirby and another one on the 
railroad overpass over Main Street, also by Stacey. And we have a large mural in Sagawa Park in 
the center of the Village, which was done by one of the Rochester area’s leading muralists, Rick 
Muto.  It portrays various people and buildings and objects that were important in Brockport’s 
past.  I provided the material for Muto who produced the graphics for the mural from illustrations 
in my books 

Well, another project of the arts and aesthetics committee was the setting up “sitting pretty” 
benches.  We sponsored several of them.  They initially cost $1300; I think they've gone up to 
$1800 now.  There are now more than 60 of them throughout the village.  The idea was that if 
we're going to promote walking and biking in the village, we had to provide places where people 
can sit down and rest from their walking.  That committee no longer exists. 
 



BL  Were you involved in the Welcome Center? 
 

WA  Well, the Welcome Center.  When Josephine Matela was Mayor, she got the idea of 
constructing a building on the canal bank, that would be a facility for hospitality for travelers on 
the canal.  And I was involved in that project in three ways.  First, I proposed that it be called the 
Welcome Center, rather than a visitor center to emphasize the idea that we're welcoming people to 
the Village.  And secondly, I proposed that some part of the building should be Medina sandstone.  
So we hired a stonemason to put what turned out to be simulated sandstone for the lower level of 
that building.  To contribute to that, I learned that there was a stone yard on Ridge Road north of 
Albion.  So I drove over there with my station wagon and picked up two slabs of Medina 
sandstone, each of them weighing 400 pounds, in the back end of my station wagon. Well, those 
stones were put on the ledge along the staircase going down from the upper level to the canal level 
of the building.  And they were so heavy that they ruined my suspension system.  So I had to 
replace that which cost me $2,100 so those two slabs cost me $2.100!   
  My third contribution was that I offered to organize volunteers to staff the Welcome Center.  
So I got, at one time, 100 names on our greeters roster.  I handled the scheduling and training for 
those volunteers for 14 years.  It has now been taken over by Susan Smith, and she's modernized 
the system and I think it's working better than it did toward the end of my responsibilities. 
 

BL Could you talk a little bit about retirement and moving from being an academic and 
administrator and a French scholar to becoming “Mr. Brockport History”? 
 

WA  Okay.  Well, in 1995 I turned 65. And it seemed to me an appropriate moment to do 
something different.  I always enjoyed my teaching. And in fact, toward the end, I was teaching 
exactly what I wanted to teach exactly the way I wanted to teach exactly when I wanted to teach it.  
I was in seventh heaven as far as my teaching was concerned.  I had mentioned in my earlier 
interview about the European community [Eurosim], and a consortium of schools ran that.  I was 
the executive director of that, and the other directors wanted to buy one of my courses so that I 
could spend more time running the consortium.  But I didn't want to give up any of my courses.  
So I was very happy teaching; I felt I could go on forever teaching.   I had all things that I wanted 
to teach worked out, so it was easy to do.  But I thought it was time to do something else. So I 
took advantage of reaching retirement age and being eligible for full social security to retire. And 
what I undertook as an alternative to teaching was to become involved in in local history, and 
historic preservation.  I'd always had an interest in history and historic preservation. I live in a 
1907 house, for instance, and I’m especially interested in historic preservation as I am nearing the 
age of 90! 

So I went to Maryann Thorpe, who was mayor at the time, and offered my services to the 
Village.  And so she arranged from my appointment to the historic preservation board.  Actually, 
I'd had a role in the creation of the historic preservation board, but hadn't been on it.  I joined the 
Western Monroe Historical Society, my first year in Brockport, which was 1967/1968.  I can't 
remember if it was in the fall or the spring.  And I joined the Historic Preservation Committee of 
the Society.  When I joined the society and that committee was led by two women, Marge Brown, 
who was the wife of the college president and Betty Nibbelink, a local folk artist who did  painted 
and taught courses and they did stenciling extensively in the Morgan Manning house.  And so they 
had this historic preservation committee. We didn't do very much.  We filled out some blue forms, 
which are supposed to be preliminary to local designation of structures but we didn't do anything 
about getting designations. So I was on that committee from the time I joined it in 1967 or 1968.  



And Kathy Goetz got involved around 1990. She was very much interested in historic 
preservation and joined that Committee and revived it because it had fallen into hibernation.  So 
Kathy revived that committee and I resumed my membership on it.  And she got the idea of 
Brockport having an Historic Preservation Board. 
  So we did some studies, we contacted communities in the area that already had Historic 
Preservation Boards to get ideas, we got examples of their local ordinances, and we drafted an 
ordinance under Kathy's leadership and presented it to the Village Board, and they accepted it and 
established the Historic Preservation Board.  The first Chair was Carl Coapman, a local lawyer.  
Then David Strabel became the chair.  I joined the Board in December of 1993 and Carl Coapman 
was still the chair, but he retired very soon after that.  I knew Dave Strabel since he was eight 
years old; he had lived across the street from me in Clarendon.  So I remained on the Board under 
Dave.  He was very knowledgeable about historic preservation, and the legalities of it and the 
architecture of it and so on.  And he knew of a program called “Certified Local Government”.  
Through it local governments, if they meet certain standards for Historic Preservation, become 
eligible for certified local government status.  And as CLG municipalities, they're eligible for 
grants through a program from the Department of Interior.  So he called my attention to that.  He 
was too busy with his profession to undertake the application to get CLG status for Brockport. So 
I took on that task and arranged for Brockport to be designated a Certified Local Government. 
  Under that program, we've received 18 Certified Local Government grants which is more than 
any other municipality in the state.   One of the first projects we undertook with Certified Local 
Government status was the designation of our commercial district as a local historic landmark. 
There are two categories of designation for historic structures.  One is the local designation.  
Under the local Historic Preservation Law, there are requirements that need to be met to be 
designated.  And then once a structure is designated, there are requirements about its preservation. 
So the Village hired Cynthia Howk, who's on the staff of the Landmarks Society, to do a 
feasibility study and a nomination for the state and national registers, and for local designation of 
50 structures in the commercial district.  She did an amazing job.  It was exceedingly thorough.  
She produced five three-ring binders of material to support those designations.   

So we got those 50 structures locally designated and on the state and national registers.  And  
we've continued with that. And we've gotten something like 100 or 120 structures locally 
designated.  And I think about 130 are on the state and national registers. We have an historic 
commercial district, we've got an East Side residential Historic District designated and we're in the 
process of getting a West Side Historic District designated and listed on the state and national 
registers. 
  We also have several separate structures, the Alumni House, the Methodist Church, the 
Baptist Church, the Presbyterian Church, which was done by David Hale, and the Episcopal 
Church.  The Catholics won't have anything to do with Historic Preservation.  And the Morgan-
Manning House is separately designated as is the 60 Clinton Street house. 
 

BL  I am very grateful you created the East Side Preservation District as my house is just barely I  
in it. 
 

WA  Well also in the community as well as in the College, I've sought to memorialize Monika. 
I've sponsored four of the sitting pretty benches. One of them on the canal bank is by Monika and 
me.  One of the principal memorials to Monika is the Monika Andrews Children's Playground, 
which used to be called the Utica Street Park.  And the reason for that is that when I was Village 
Historian, Maryann Thorpe created a Parks Committee.  And someone suggested that I should be 
on the Parks Committee. Well it wasn't really my thing so I mentioned it to Monika.  She didn't 



say anything about it, but unbeknownst to me, she went down to the Village Hall and got 
appointed to that committee.  And the reason she did was she wanted to create in Brockport a 
playground for handicapped children.  I must say a word about Monika at this point, because it's 
relevant to my own activities in the village.  Monika was totally committed to serving the needy.  
After she died, which was on Halloween 2011, her brother told me that when they were teenagers 
living in Rochester, one summer evening, they were sitting on their porch talking about their 
futures and Monika said, “All I want is to do some good.” 

And that was the motto for the rest of her life and one of her projects was to create this park 
equipped for handicapped children.  And there was no such playground in Monroe County at that 
time so she had no model in the county.  So we went to Batavia where there's a school for the 
blind with a playground for blind children.  So we found out something about that. And then she 
searched on the internet for companies that produced playground equipment for handicapped 
children.  And she found one that did and she submitted a grant to get the funds to build such a 
program, got the grant, and got the equipment, and she organized 80 volunteers to create that 
playground.  Thus we got the first playground for handicapped children in Monroe County and 
then she resigned from the committee.  And after she died I arranged for that playground to be 
named in her honor.  And there's a plaque there, recognizing her contribution.  And I got one of 
the sitting pretty benches there for parents to sit on when their children are playing on the 
playground. 

She was also the President of Brockport’s Food Shelf for 15 years and she was a very active 
president.  She mobilized a lot of volunteers to work on that project, including her grandchildren 
and her husband.  Toward the end she got the idea that the food shelves should be set up in such a 
way that the clients could walk among stocked shelves and select what they wanted rather than be 
at a counter and take whatever the volunteers gave them.  So she saw that was not possible to do in 
the basement of the building where they were located in the parish house of the Catholic Church.  
So she went around the community trying to find a suitable place. And finally it wound up in the 
Episcopal Church and she made all the plans for the transfer of the food shelf from the Catholic 
parish house to the Episcopal Church when she became ill and was not able to follow through on 
that.  But the food shelf room now in the Episcopal Church is named in her honor. 
  She did a lot of things outside the community that probably are not appropriate to discuss in 
this oral history but when she was suffering her, her final illness, the Brockport Village Trustees 
designated a day in her honor and it was a great thrill for her to have that done. 
 I should also mention that for ten years, I organized a parade and festival for Brockport.  It 
began about 1995 or 1996.  Max Monaghan, a Brockport 4th grader, was HIV positive from birth.  
He was granted a wish by the Make-a-Wish Foundation.  He wanted to go to New Orleans for 
Mardi Gras.  That was not possible, so he said “Well, then, I want a Mardi Gras in Brockport so I 
can share it with my friends.”  So, Make-a-Wish organized a parade and it was a big success.  I 
was Village Historians at the time and suggested to Mayor Thorpe that we make it an annual event 
and she gave me the job of organizing it.  The first year it went well, but the end was a bit of an 
anti-climax.  So the next year and each year thereafter, we had a festival after the parade.  And that 
went on for ten years until I retired from it and that was the end of Max’s Mardi Gras. 
 

BL  We've covered so much ground.  Might we finally talk about your publications on the history 
of the Village? 
 

WA  Well, I had a substantial publication record as a political scientist.  I think it was 16 books as 
author, co author, or editor.  



Emily Knapp, the Village Historian when I became active in local activities, was failing 
physically. And so I was appointed as her assistant. And then when she retired after a couple of 
years, I became the Village Historian.  And as Village Historian, one of my responsibilities was to 
produce publications about Brockport history. So I'd seen a number of these local pictorial 
histories that are published by Arcadia Publishing and Brockport didn't have one. So I proposed 
one, and they accepted my proposal in 15 minutes.  They were so eager to have it.  So I put 
together a local pictorial history about Brockport. 

And Arcadia also had a series called “postcard histories”.  And Brockport had some 130 
postcards of Brockport in the early 20th century done by the Thomas Dobson's drugs drugstore.  
So I put together a local postcard history of Brockport.  And I did two things that had not been 
done otherwise in that series.  One was, I wrote an essay about postcards because they really have 
quite an interesting history.  Until 1900 there is no such thing as a pictorial postcard because the 
post office would not allow them.  Then in 1900 the Post Office relented and said you could have 
a pictorial postcard, but one side of the postcard must be entirely devoted to the address.  So you 
could have a photograph on the other side with a little space below the photograph where there 
could be some writing and then in 1906 they relented further and said, okay, you can have 
pictorial postcards and half of the back would be for the address and the other half for a message. 
So from 1906 to 1914 10s of thousands of pictorial postcards were produced across the nation.   

Those postcards were printed in Germany.  So in 1914, when World War One broke out, there 
were no more pictorial postcards produced because we couldn't get to Germany to do them. By the 
time of the war was over 1918 and 1919 and 1920s, the telephones became much more common 
for communications among towns in The United States. So postcards went out of fashion.  

There were not a whole lot of pictorial postcards produced at least not of Brockport in the 
years after that until I produced five in 1995.  I had been again in Colorado, which was my home 
when I was growing up, visiting my sister there in a little community called Glen Haven, a very 
picturesque community.  But there were no pictorial postcards. So I took a photograph and had it 
made into postcards and produced 2000 postcards which sold out.  When I got back to Brockport 
after that, I discovered there are no pictorial postcards about Brockport. So I produced those five. 

After that, Brockport was celebrating its 175th anniversary in 2004 so I decided to contribute a 
narrative study as part of that celebration.  And so I wrote a book called Early Brockport, which is 
a narrative history from earliest times to 1865. And I got it done just in time for the end of that 
celebratory year.  
  In doing that study including the Civil War period, I discovered that there were 185 or 189, 
letters from Brockport soldiers that were published in the Brockport Republic, a weekly 
newspaper.  And so I decided not to do anything about the Civil War in the Early Brockport book 
and that I’d do another book on the Civil War. So I did.  It took me eight years but I produced a 
Civil War Brockport book which I believe may be the most comprehensive study of the Civil War 
experience of any small town that's been done in America.  At least I've made a search and I can't 
find any that's anywhere near as comprehensive.  The first part is the home front during the war, 
and there were a lot of activities in Brockport that were related to the war there.  The home front 
was more involved in the Civil War than in any other war in which we've taken part. So that's a 
very a very substantial study; there were a lot of things that happened in the village that supported 
the war.   

The second section is an extensive study of the experience of the first company that was 
organized in Brockport for service in the Union Army, in the 13th New York Volunteer Infantry. 
Then I did shorter studies on the other seven companies that were organized in Brockport during 
the war with still fairly extensive accounts of their wartime experience.  And the final section 



covers something like 230 Brockporters who served in the Union forces who were not in 
companies that were organized in Brockport, so I did shorter accounts of their experiences. So 
that's my Civil War Brockport book.  

Then I set about trying to put together a book based on those letters. And it didn't really quite 
come together.  But there was one soldier, John Tyler Farnham, who wrote something like 50 
letters, that were published in the Brockport Republic.  Now, the file of the Brockport Republic is 
missing from October 1864 to October 1866.  So probably Farnham wrote other letters that have 
not survived. So I thought, well, I can put together a book using those letters. So on a whim, I 
Googled Farnham. And lo and behold, five of his diaries showed up on Google, that were in the 
Wichita State University Library in Wichita, Kansas. So I decided to add those diaries to the 
newspaper articles.  So I went out to Wichita twice for a week each time and transcribed those 
diaries.  

Then I Googled him again.  And this time, I learned that there was a sixth diary that was sold 
at auction in New York City and it had sold for $22,900 and the reason it was so valuable was that 
it included a blood stained shirt cuff that had been taken from the body of the assassinated 
Abraham Lincoln.  And in the diary Farnham explains how he acquired that shirt cuff.  So that 
made it very valuable.  So I called up the auction house and I sent them a letter asking them to let 
the purchaser know that I would like to transcribe that diary.  Nothing happened.  Then the very 
next week, there was an article in The New York Times about a physician named John Latimer, 
who was Jewish, but had an extensive collection of Nazi memorabilia.  That's why it was news, 
but he also had a collection of Lincoln memorabilia, including the diary and the shirt cuff.  And 
the article gave the name of his daughter who was the executor of the estate, who lived in Topeka, 
Kansas.  So I called her up and left a message, but got no answer.  I wrote a letter to her and I 
enclosed with it a letter that I asked her to forward to the buyer of the diary to let him know I 
would like to transcribe the diary. Nothing happened.  

So I Googled Farnham again.  This time I learned that the diary and the shirt cuff were on 
display in an exhibit in West Branch, Iowa, at the Herbert Hoover Memorial Library as part of an 
exhibit for the bicentennial of Abraham Lincoln's birth, and that the diary and the shirt cuff 
belonged to a physician in Cedar Rapids, Iowa named Blaine Houmes. And so, I wrote to the 
doctor and I called him up and left a message. I told him I'd come out to Iowa and transcribe the 
diary.  Nothing happened.  Six weeks later, I'm in my pantry and I get a call from Dr. Houmes. He 
said, “You don't need to come to Iowa. I will copy the diary for you”.  I said you probably 
shouldn't do that – it might hurt the diary.  Dr. Houmes said I know how to do it.  So he did.  So I 
got that sixth diary that I transcribed.  That with my introductory notes constitutes another book 
that that I produced about local Brockport history.  

And then when Margaret Blackman became mayor, she asked me to do a historic moment at 
the beginning of each Village Board meeting.  So over the years, I've accumulated quite a few of 
these and I realized that a certain number of them documented how Brockport was transformed 
between 1866 the first year after the end of the Civil War, and 1916, the  last year before 
American entry into World War One. So I wrote essays, accounting for how 15 different things 
happened during that period in Brockport that completely modernized the village.  So that was 
another local history book that I produced, and that was produced by Fonthill Media 

I need to explain this publication history.  Fonthill Media is owned by a man named Alan 
Sutton who started Arcadia in England and then opened his American branch in Charleston, South 
Carolina.  He told me that when he was running that company, he needed some extra capital, so he 
got some venture capitalists involved.  And they took the company away from him. Then his 
daughter started History Press, which published my Civil War Brockport.  So he worked for her 



for a time and then started his own company which is Fonthill Media.   Well, when I was doing a 
book for Fonthill Media, I got an author's questionnaire but it was from Arcadia.  So I think what 
am I getting Arcadia’s questionnaire when I'm publishing with Fonthill Media?  So I called them 
and they said, well, Fonthill Media is an imprint of Arcadia. And so I published books with three 
different companies and now they're all together. 

So I did that. I did that modernization of Brockport book.  And when I did that Sutton said he 
would do that only on condition that I would do a “Brockport Through Time” book for his series.  
These books are also photographic histories, but they're different from the others because for one 
thing, they're printed on high quality paper, they're beautiful. The printing job is beautiful for those 
books and also the books are supposed to show with contrasting images, how different aspects of 
the community have changed over time.  I used some images from the early 20th century and 
contrasted them with photographs that I took in the early 21st century.  So those are the eight 
books far. 

And when I was doing the modernization book, I used a photograph of Henry Selden, who 
features in that book, but I couldn't find a very good one. So I thought I'll find his biography and 
there'll be a good portrait of him in his biography.  Well, there's no biography.  He was an 
important guy in 19th century, New York history, and nobody's ever done a biography of him. So 
I decided, I'll do one.  So I've written pretty much what would be a biography of Selden.  But as I 
finished up that Selden biography, I noticed he had a collaborator named Henry O'Reilly.  In 
politics they were founders of the Jackson party in western New York. And they had a number of 
involvements in their politics. They were both Jacksonian Democrats. 

And, Selden was a lawyer and O'Reilly used him as he was frequently involved in litigation. 
So they collaborated in politics, they collaborated in law, and they collaborated in business.  Riley 
was a pioneer in the development of the telegraph network.  Selden was the president of his 
company, and was also his counsel. And they were involved in a project to make the Iowa River 
navigable. 

 So, when my research at the Rochester Historical Society on Selden was completed I asked 
the guy in charge if they had any papers on O'Reilly.  Well, they have 28 boxes!  Selden saved  
hardly anything. His papers are very sparse, but O'Reilly saved every scrap of paper that ever, ever 
came into his hands.  He has 200 volumes of his papers at the New York Historical Society 
besides the 28 in Rochester, and also he donated papers to the Massachusetts Historical Society, 
the Iowa Historical Society, and the Buffalo Historical Society. He just spread his papers across 
the nation.  So I wound up going through those 28 boxes of his papers in Rochester.  And as a 
result of those papers plus a lot of other material, I'm doing a dual biography of Selden and 
O'Reilly, partners in politics, law, and business. 
 

BL Perhaps I can finish up by this asking about your role in dubbing Brockport “The Victorian 
Village on the Erie Canal.” 
 

WA  When I came up to retirement age I expected to retire on Monika's income but Monika 
thought otherwise.  She said if you're going to retire, I've got to retire too.  So she retired at the 
same time and we took a trip to the State of Washington for a conference where I was presenting a 
paper.  While there we took a drive over Stevens Pass, which is in the Cascades east of Seattle, 
and we went to a town called Leavenworth on the east side of the Cascades.  Leavenworth had 
been a lumbering and railroad town, in the early 20th century.  But in 1929 they moved the 
railroad away from Leavenworth.  So now, Leavenworth was not a railroad town and because it 
was not a railroad town and it was not a lumbering town either.  So they went into a deep 
depression. And of course, this was at the beginning of the national depression.  So some 



enterprising citizens from Leavenworth went to the University of Washington and consulted with 
the Economics Department.  How can we salvage our economy?  They were advised to make it a 
tourist town?  So how is it going to become a tourist town?  They decided to make it a Bavarian 
village.  Well, while nobody in Leavenworth had ever been to Bavaria, they were able to do some 
research and find out what a Bavarian village looked like.  So they transformed Leavenworth into 
a Bavarian village and they have Bavarian food served in the restaurants and women in costumes 
working in the stores.  They sell souvenirs from Bavaria and they have a band that performs 
oompa music in the streets and it has become a great tourist attraction. And they've salvaged their 
economy.  

Also when we were in Washington, we went to a little town on the east side of the Puget have 
the Olympia peninsula called Poulsbo.  Well, Poulsbo is a Norwegian word for Paul's home. So 
Poulsbo was founded by Norwegian immigrants and was, at one time, 95% Norwegian.  Poulsbo 
wanted to become a tourist attraction, but how do you do that?  Well, what they did was they 
painted the facades of their of their stores downtown with the Norwegian folk art, a brightly 
colored painting.  I've been all over Norway and there's no village in Norway that has rosemaling 
on the facades.  But if people didn't know that, and certainly the tourists don't, they take this as an 
authentic Norwegian village. So they had a handle of being an authentic Norwegian village and 
Leavenworth had a handle of being an authentic Bavarian village.  
 So when I got back to Brockport, I'm thinking, how can Brockport do the same thing to pick 
up the slack when our manufacturing firms have left the village and it's having an effect on the 
economy.  Is there some way we can replace that with the tourism?   

So what was Brockport going to do?  What have we got to capitalize on?  Well, we've got our 
Victorian streetscape.  We've got the finest Victorian commercial district in the area.  So I 
proposed that we adopt the motto of “A Victorian village on the Erie Canal”.  Scott Winner, who 
was our part-time economics director at the time, said it's “The Victorian village on the Erie 
Canal”.  So that's how Brockport got its motto. 
 

BL A perfect ending I think. 
 

WA  Let me add that we designed the village flag because when I was directing the Welcome 
Center, we had three flagpoles and the center one is taller than the other two.  So we had the 
American flag on the center one and on the shorter ones we had a New York State flag and a 
Canadian flag.  Well, two people called our attention to the fact that if you have a flag of a 
sovereign nation on a shorter pole than our own nation, it's an act of war.  So, as we didn't want to 
be attacked by the Canadians, we had to come up with a replacement for the Canadian flag.  So I 
took the logo that Maryann Thorpe had designed and put it on a blue background like the New 
York State flag, and that became Brockport’s.  You can see it flying on the Village Hall right now. 
 
BL An even better ending. Thank you, Bill. 


